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In Today’s World,     We Consider this a Win 
Interaction was HIGH at the 2020 Peaks & Prairies GCSA Fall 
Meeting & Trade Show (even though numbers were low).  Many 
facilities still had one representative in attendance, even if they 
weren't able to bring additional team members. More about the 
event on page 16. 
 

PPGCSA Private Webcast 
January 21   

It is fitting the 2021 annual webcast will be held on the 21st of 
January!  This is a private webcast started years (and years) back. 
The immediate benefits can be at least tri-fold.  Many sites choose 
to invite fellow facilities in their area for the camaraderie or addi-
tional thoughtful discussion.  Each site then interacts virtually with 
facilities in the region for quality education, which can tackle chal-
lenges and help improve your course conditions for the upcoming 
season.  Roch Gaussoin, PhD will lead the January 21 discussion.  
Watch for more information to come. 
 

State of the States  
Montana remains under a state of emergency and in Phase 2 at the 
time of this writing, due to COVID-19.  A brochure of FAQs, com-
pleted by the State Emergency Operations Center Joint Information 
Center (JIC) is available (last updated Nov 13), by visiting the 
NEWS tab of our website (ppgcsa@ppgcsa.org) homepage.  It is 
important to know that cities and counties may have imposed addi-
tional requirements related to COVID-19. 
        Wyoming remains under a state of emergency. The Wyoming    
              continued page 10 
 

22002211  iiss  LLooookkiinngg  UUpp  ffoorr  tthhee  
““AAllmmoosstt””  SSpprriinngg  MMeeeettiinngg!! 

With the promising outlook for a COVID-19 vaccine, we are feel-
ing very hopeful as we plan our “Almost” Spring Meeting, March 
1 & 2.  Holding a spring meeting three years ago in Billings was 
met with a positive response with the central location on the map 
fed by interstates – and a different property to keep things interest-
ing.  The 2021 meeting will be held downtown Billings at the 
Doubletree Hotel, offering easy accessibility to great restaurants – 
many within walking distance.  The northwest appreciates its craft 
breweries, distilleries and cideries. Downtown you will find several 
easily accessible locations to sample. 
         We are busy planning the spring event and we look forward 
to sharing the educational offerings over the winter. 
 
 

MSGA and WSGA Contribute Grants 
to the PPGCSA  

 
The quality of education did not take a back-seat to Covid-19 in 
2020. Financially, this has been a challenging year for our associa-
tion as we assembled great education along with opportunities to 
earn pesticide re-certification credit this fall. At the same time, we 
saw participation and sponsorship drop with our scholarship/educa-
tion tournaments and fall meeting.  This year – more than ever -  
the grants received from the MSGA ($5,000) and WSGA ($500) 
made a strong impact.  Please be sure to thank your local state 
board members.   
 
 

Montana and Wyoming BMP 
Distribution  

Immediate access to the completed Montana and Wyoming  BMPs 
is available through the home page of our website ppgcsa.org.  
Scroll down beyond the calendar event for the tab titled “BMPs 
(MT and WY).”  From here, for each of the two states you can 
click on the online PDFs, download the PDFs, and find the link to 
       continued page 10 

PPGCSA Events:     
PPGCSA “Almost” Spring Meeting  March 1 & 2, 
2021, DoubleTree Hotel by Hilton, Billings, MT 
Northwest GCSA Turfgrass Expo  October 11-12,  
2021, Coeur d’Alene Resort, Coeur d’Alene, Idaho 
For event information, visit ppgcsa.org



2     Peaks & Prairies GCSA

 
Peaks & Prairies Golf Course  
Superintendents Association 

 
OFFICERS 

President:   Mike Kitchen, CGCS, Teton Pines Resort & 
Country Club, Jackson, Wyo., 307/732-4146 (S) mikek@teton-
pines.com 
Vice President:  Rick Hathaway,  Rick Hathaway, Rock Creek 
Cattle Company, Deer Lodge, Mont. 406/846-1446  (S)  or 
406/560-8371 (C) rhathaway@rockcreekcattlecompany.com 
Secretary/Treasurer: Ryan Blechta,  Spanish Peaks Mountain 
Club, Big Sky, Mont.,  406/ 539-4405 (C) rblechta@spanish-
peaksmountainclub.com 
 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
 
Brandon Barkley,  3 Creek Ranch Golf Course, Jackson 
Hole, Wyo., 307/413-2544 (C) bbarkley@3creekranchgolf-
club.org 
Tom Bengston, Glacier View Golf Club, West Glacier, Mont., 
406/888-5471 (S)  or  406/314-5619 (C) t.s.bengtson 
@gmail.com 
Ryan Knapp, Stock Farm, Hamilton, MT (406) 396-6009 (C), 
knapp@stockfarm.com 
Pat Nowlen,  City of Polson, Polson, Mont. 406/249-5121 
gparks@cityofpolson.com 
Sean Sullivan, CGCS,  The Briarwood, Billings, Mont,  
406/696-0612. briarmain@180com.net 
Garrett Turner,  The Reserve at Moonlight Basin, Big Sky, 
Mont. 406/209-5498 (C) gturner@moonlightbasin.com 
Past President:    Jason Lamb,  Sidney Country Club,  
Sidney, Mont., 406/ 433-5423  (S)  or 406/480-2986 (C) scc-
grounds @midrivers.com  
 
COMMITTEE CHAIRS 
Education:  Jason Lamb 
Finance: Ryan Blechta 
Government Affairs:   TBD 
Membership Outreach:   Garrett Turner 
Nominating: Jason Lamb 
Rounds4Research: Jason Busch, Ryan Blechta 
Scholarship: Jason Busch 
Tournament: Danny Renz & Ryan Blechta 
GCSAA Chapter Delegate: Jason Busch 
Allied Member Liaison: Julien Pates (Midland Implement) 
Assistant Superintendent Liaison: Gregory Dillard, Jackson 
Hole Golf & Tennis Club,  Jackson, Wyo. 
        
THE PERFECT LIE  is published quarterly by Peaks & Prairies 
GCSA, and is edited by Lori Russell.  Our newsletter is not copy-
righted, but we would appreciate credit being given when original 
material is reprinted. Advertising and article deadlines are the 10th of 
February,  April,  July, and October. 
  

PEAKS & PRAIRIES GCSA OFFICE 
Lori Russell, Executive Director 

P.O. Box 5003, Missoula, MT  59806  ppgcsa.org  
Phone:  406/273-0791   ppgcsa@ppgcsa.org

  
 

“Peaks & Prairies Golf Course 
Superintendents Association is 

dedicated to furthering the education 
 of our members for the betterment of 

golf and its environment.”
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As I reflect upon my time in the golf industry, I am taken to my 
early days at Michigan State University in the Crop and Soil 
Science auditorium. Every Tuesday and Friday afternoon, after 
a burger and “a couple beers” at the Peanut Barrel, we sat 
through our seminar class where industry leaders came through 
and lectured us about their experiences in the turf world. Our 
lecturers consisted of university professors, salesmen, journal-
ists, managers/owners of equipment companies, chemical com-
pany titans and a more than a few high-end superintendents. At 
the time I remember the chatter amongst my classmates about 
what a waste of time that class was and what a money grab it 
was by the university. Now, 25 years later, I laugh at my naïve 
self. Learning from their experiences has proven to be invalu-
able over the years.   
      I remember that literally every superintendent who came 
through the hallowed halls of MSU talked about how growing 
grass was the easy part. As a young, green student, I just snick-
ered: “If that’s true, why do we spend all our class time learning 
about soils, cultural practices, equipment management, and 
other turf related items?” Now, as the old bald guy (although to 
be fair, I was a young bald guy too), I realize how right they 

were. 
      My esteemed educa-
tors consistently remind-
ed us of the importance 
of communication, 
which is a point no 
longer lost on me. 
Despite my best efforts, 
I still find I need to do a 
better job communicat-
ing with my staff, our 
members, my greens 
committee, and my 
 board. What I am finding is that five minutes of preventative 
communication will save me an hour of explaining down the 
road.  I am also learning I need to be more assertive and say 
what needs to be said rather than tiptoeing around certain sub-
jects because what needs to be said might not be what someone 
wants to hear. Those of you who know me realize what a chal-
lenge this is for me because I do not do well with confrontation. 
Having said that, even at my age, I am learning that confronta-
tion does not necessarily have to be acrimonious. It is entirely 
possible to have a pleasant conversation and ultimately disagree.    
      If there’s a conversation you have been putting it off 
because you’re afraid of how it will turn out, I encourage you to 
make that conversation happen, no matter how difficult it might 
seem. Say what needs to be said (as nicely as possible, of 
course) so that conversation will no longer be looming over you 
like the proverbial dark cloud. It is almost certain that conversa-
tion will go much better than you have been imagining because 
that’s the nature of tough conversations – they tend to be much 
worse in our heads than they are in reality. Then, with that 
tough conversation behind you, go enjoy the easy part of your 
job: growing grass. 

                  President’s Message     
Make that Conversation Happen 
Mike Kitchen, CGCS  
Teton Pines Resort & Country Club, Jackson, Wyo. 

Brad Meyer
���
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������������������������
��������������������
����������

(307)248-1219

www.dbcirrigation.com

@DbcWyoming

brad.meyer@dbcirrigation.com
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The title of this article is taken from the motto of our friend’s 
brew pub in John Day, Oregon. I feel it is very appropriate given our cur-
rent state of affairs and how we superintendents tend to overspend our 
time at work. 
     This year has made it difficult for me to be spending the quality time I 
should have with my wife, in conversations with my kids (they live out of 
state), and at home. 
      I have taken classes on time management and have always tried to 
keep in mind that it ALL can’t be done, fixed, repaired, replaced, cleaned 
up, etc., in a day! 
      This year has taken all of this to the limit as we have dealt with trying 
to find employees to work, having employees who want slightly differing 
shifts from regular schedules due to COVID concerns, to huge winds that 
blew down and/or damaged 42 trees on our course. 
      We all must take that step back sometimes and breathe! Every one of 
us enjoys what we do and cares about the course we get to manage. 
However, we often forget to take that time for us and care for ourselves 
and give the time to our family. It is imperative for our own state of  
                  continued page 6 

Mike Combs, Superintendent 
Buffalo Hill Golf Course, Kalispell, Mont.

Time Well Spent

Lynne and Mike
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Coulee Prince 
Regional Sales Manager 
Douglas Plant Health 
M: 541-390-0061 
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Time Well Spent  continued from page 4 
 
minds that we do so. We are fortunate we truly have winters 
that let us step back, but, do not forget, we need to enjoy the 
summers in this amazing and beautiful state where we live.  
      Time Well Spent with family and friends can clear our 
minds, recharge the inner being that drives us, and allows us to 
focus on what is truly important! God’s Blessings to you ALL! 
Below: Quin (21) and Enzo (24) Combs 

 Pete Morris Solutions 

35 Years Of 
Experience  

Take Advantage Of 
My Experience To 

Improve Your 
System And Solve 

Problems. 

petemorrissolutions@gmail.com   541-604-5848 

Training   Wire Tracking 

Sprinkler Auditing   Radio Telemetry 

Satellite Repair   Troubleshooting 

Weather Station Service  Satellite Installation 

Earth Ground Checking  Central Control Auditing 

Central Control Programming Phone Support 
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Wow, I can’t believe another year has passed. It seems like only 
a few months have gone by since I took over as president once 
again. But, what a year it has been. For many of us, it has been 
filled with uncertainty, cancelled tournaments, new regulations 
and lost revenue - only to be followed closely by increased 
green fees and full courses. For the most part, the weather in 
our area favored golf; granted, a little more rain would have 
helped me sleep a little better. But, oh well. Hopefully the 
golfers at your facilities were happy to have something to get 
out and do. I am happy to have survived another year, which I 
will say looked rather less than ideal at times. Returning from 
the fall meeting, the weather drastically changed from what Mr. 
Weatherman had predicted and we found ourselves with eight 
inches of snow, a full irrigation system and no fungicide 
applied. Time to polish the resume! But, I guess the good Lord 
decided my time in Sidney was not over yet and produced the 
sun long enough for us to scramble through all the year-end 
processes. We managed to get the covers on the greens the day 
before the snow returned. This was accomplished with the help 
of 15 of the high school wrestlers. What can I say? Their 
boundless energy got the job done in record time. Oh, to be 
young again; they ran between holes when many of us strug-
gled to stand after pounding our umpteenth nail and rolling our 
unknown number of tires.  It was a fun time at work. 

      Before I bore you 
all to sleep with my 
ramblings, I want to 
say once again it has 
been my absolute 
pleasure being the 
president of our asso-
ciation. Mike Kitchen 
and the rest of the 
board are awesome to 
work with and will 
keep Lori in line. 
And, if you did not 
know, that is a full-
time job. You con-
stantly have to prod 
Lori to meet dead-
lines and stay on 
task. I can’t count the 
times that I had to 
babysit Lori to get 
articles done or wake 
her up in her office to 
answer the phone. I  

 
hope Mike is up to the task. Or, wait - maybe that is what Lori 
had to do for me. Either way, I am sure happy Lori was there, 
as well as all of our members; you all truly make a great associ-
ation of which to be a member. 
      Since this is my “farewell” article, I need to say farewell to 
Zac Leader. He has been my assistant and crutch for the past 
several years. By the time you read this, he will be moving on; 
it sounds like to the Great Falls area. For anyone in search of a 
great young man, you could do no better. He has helped me, 
taught me, grounded me and challenged me to do better. Words 
cannot relay how much I will miss him. He will be great at 
whatever his mind chooses to do. Thanks, Zac; I love you and 
miss you already. Now I must go because my tears of emotion 
are shorting the keyboard. So to all, I say thank you for allow-
ing me to be president. It has been truly fulfilling, and I was 
just joking about this being the last article of mine you have to 
stumble through; Lori already has me booked for the spring. 
Until then, may your grass be green and your irrigation have no leaks. 

Past President’s Message  
Just as Sweet the Second Time Around!   

Jason Lamb, Sidney Country Club, Sidney, Mont. 

Jason Lamb and Zac Leader
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State of the States                                                                 
continued from page 1  
 
State Health Officer has issued several public health orders 
related to specific industries – and at the time of this writing the 
orders are on the sixteenth continuation and modification of 
Health Order 2. The numerous orders include the prohibition of 
indoor gatherings of more than 50 people in a single confined 
space - unless the event is one of the several exceptions listed. 
The orders also continue to authorize countywide variances. A 
copy of the sixteen continuation is available by visiting the 
NEWS tab of our website (ppgcsa@ppgcsa.org) homepage. 
 
Montana and Wyoming BMPs 
continued from page 1  
 
to access the GCSAA template - where you can complete your 
own facility guide. 
      Printed versions are to follow around the end of the year – 
and will be available to all courses in Montana and Wyoming. 
Your board of directors felt this tool was too important to wait 
until you had a chance to view online.  We want to place a copy 
in the hands of each golf course facility in Montana and 
Wyoming – at member courses and non-members courses alike.  
The 2018 BMP grant we received will help cover the costs for 
print versions. 

Scholarships Awarded 
 
Congratulations to our 2020 Peaks & Prairies GCSA scholar-
ship recipients!  Applications are due September 20 each year 
and are announced at the business meeting of the fall confer-
ence. Categories include turf management, legacy awards and 
the Founding Fathers event scholarship. 
  
Our 2020 deserving recipients are: 
$1,500 Turf Scholarship - Chris Cremer 
$750 Legacy Scholarship -  Jacob Klonsinski, son of Kurt 
Klonsinski, Riverside Country Club, Bozeman, Mont. 
$750  Legacy Scholarship - Jacob Hofer, son of Derek Hofer 
(Green Meadow Country Club), Helena, Mont. 
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The “Essential Employee” Label 
 

Kurt Klonsinski, CGCS 
Riverside Country Club, Bozeman, MT. 

I made the mistake of falling on the wrong side of Lori’s 
graces; as such, I am writing an article for the PPGCSA 
newsletter.  
      There is little I can write that most all of you don’t 
already know about growing grass, or managing employ-
ees, or dealing with golfers.  All of that comes with the 
territory and we all learn how to deal with our common 
challenges in the way that best fits our golf courses, our 
personalities, and our management styles.  Mistakes are 
made – hopefully none so egregious it ends up in termina-
tion.  In general, we can get away with a lot, and Mother 

Nature, or a sympathetic Board of Directors, gives us a 
shot at redemption.  And, more often than not, that’s all 
we need. 
      For all the stresses, real or imagined, this is a wonder-
ful profession.  Sometimes it takes a lapse in judgment or 
a fresh perspective to truly appreciate how lucky we are.  
In the rare instance we have visitors from afar, the com-
mon sentiment is, “How beautiful it is out here.”  And my 
stock reply is, “Yes, I have a pretty nice office to work 
in.”  And I am reminded, that, yes, indeed, this is a pretty 
nice office to work in - whether here or at any of the golf  



The Perfect Lie   ††   November  2020  13

 
facilities across the world. 
      In the past 10 months, we have 
benefitted from the label of “essential 
employees,” even though our impor-
tance in the grand scheme of things is 
fairly irrelevant.  Yes, we help pro-
vide a respite in the wearisome grind 
that is this pandemic, and, at times, 
life.  But I don’t take myself, or my 
profession, so seriously as to think 
my importance exceeds that of our 
medical professionals or the postal 
carriers or the grocery store clerks or 
the myriad of folks who have helped 
keep us healthy and fed.  
      We grow grass for a good living, 
and, now, more than ever, I have 
come to appreciate how special this 
profession is.  Often, I consider the 
plight of my grandparents and the 
hard life they lived growing crops, 
raising dairy cattle, and trying to feed 
nine children in the sand counties of 
central Wisconsin.  I sometimes won-
der what my grandfather, who, by all 
accounts was successful, would think 
of the profession his grandson has 
chosen.  Part of me thinks his agri-
cultural sensibilities and German her-
itage would find my endeavors frivo-
lous.  To a degree, I would have diffi-
culty arguing his point.  And then, I 
consider that maybe he would be 
proud of the way I have adapted to 
the world while still recognizing my 
roots in the land, and for my efforts 
to make the world a little bit more 
beautiful place, “whether by a 
healthy child, a garden patch, or a 
redeemed social condition” 
(Emerson). 
      So, carry on, you essential 
employees.  Be proud of the profes-
sion you have chosen and take time 
to appreciate the beautiful “offices” 
where you work.

Pictured right are two of our 
Legacy Scholarship Recipients with 
their dad - Kurt Klonsinski, Jacob 
Klonsinski (2020), and Abagail 
Klonsinski (2018)

New Members Since Sept 2020 
 
Cremer, Chris - Student 
The Powder Horn Golf Club 
1855 Fairway Lane 
Sheridan, WY 82801 
cremer0108@gmail.com 
(307) 751-3740 
 
Billings Construction Supply 
Randy Fark 
5514 King Ave E 
Billings, MT 59101 
randyf@billingsconstructionsupply.c
om 
(406) 839-7400 
 
Grasshopper Company 
Steve  Rich 
P O Box 637 
Moundridge, KS 67107 
srich@grasshoppermower.com 
307-275-5606 
 

 
 
Macon Henry 
Powell Country Club 
P.O. Box 31 
Powell, WY 82435 
Mhgolf28@gmail.com 
(406) 208-7049 
 
Rocky Mountain Compost 
Bryce Glen 
3060 Farley Ln. 
Billings, MT 59101 
sales@rockymountaincompost.com 
(406) 690-0602 
 
Soil Diva 
Todd Grebe 
405 Crow Lane 
Billings, MT 59105 
Soildivamt@gmail.com 
(406) 679-4500 
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Thank you to our hole 
sponsors supporting  

this event! 
 

2M Company 
DBC Irrigation Supply 

Granite Peak Pump 
Services 

Growth Products 
Jirdon Fertilizer 

Masek Golf Car Company 
Midland Implement 

Simplot Partners 
Steiner Thuesen PLLC 

Wilbur Ellis/ 
The Andersons 

Thank you Bert Mackie and Buffalo Golf Club, 
Buffalo, Wyo., for hosting the Wyoming 

Scholarship/Education Golf Event! 
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Tournament  
Results: 

1st Place 
John Lafko 
Gary Shampeny 
Dalton Kangas 
Jeff Hess 
 
2nd Place 
Clayton Kern 
Kenny Rogers 
Duane Goetz 
Jerry Percifield 

DAL (Dead Ass Lass) 
Brett Weidler 
Tim Wall  
Mitch Kaufman 
Kaden Amen 
 
Closest to Pin:   
#2: Rod Halverson 
#6: Joe Dolan 
#10:  Geoff Bauwens 
Long Putt:  #18:  Jerry Percifield 
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2020 Fall Meeting & Trade Show!  



The Perfect Lie  ††  November  2020  17

TRADE SHOW BOOTHS 
C & B Operations and Stotz Equipment 

2M Company 
AMVAC Environmental Products 

Billings Construction 
DBC Irrigation 

EarthWorks Carbon Based Fertility 
Granite Peak Pump Services 

Grasshopper 
Great Basin Turf 

Johnson Distributing 
Masek Golf Cars 

Rain Bird 
Rocky Mountain Compost 

Soil Diva 
Standard Golf 

Steiner Thuesen, PLLC 
Wilbur Ellis / The Andersons 
$1,000 - Midland Implement 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Break Co-Sponsors: 
 

2M Company 
AMVAC Environmental Products 
C&B Operations 
Desert Green Turf   
Helena Enterprises 
Stotz Equipment 
Wilbur Ellis / The Andersons 
 

Hole plus Pin Prize: 
Soil Diva 

Steiner Thuesen, PLLC 
  

Hole Sponsors: 
2M Company 

C & B Operations 
Floratine NW 

Granite Peak Pump Solutions 
Great Basin Turf 
Masek Golf Car 

Rain Bird 
Wilbur Ellis/The Andersons  

Lunch Sponsors:  

GOLD Food & Beverage 
Sponsors:   

 Douglas Plant Health 
The Powder Horn 
Stotz Equipment 

 
Silver Food & Beverage 

Sponsors:  
Helena Agri-Enterprises 

Rain Bird 
Wilbur Ellis/The Andersons
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 Rounds 4 Research  
 
      The Peaks & Prairies GCSA received $2,328 from the 2020 
Rounds 4 Research fundraising program to support turfgrass 
studies, administered by the Environmental Institute for Golf 
(EIFG). The effort was led by Jason Busch, The Powder Horn 
and our team in Wyoming, and in Montana by our team led by 
Ryan Blechta, Spanish Peaks.  We appreciate all courses who 
donated!  Proceeds have slowly decreased over the years -  
$2,583 in 2019, $3,037 in 2018, and $2,808 received in 2017.  
      Only a fraction of the courses in the states donate.  The 
great news is we have room to grow!  Get a jump on the 2021 
auction by talking to your facility now if you do not already 
donate.  The EIFG website is already accepting donations for 
2021 – visit EIFG.ORG and click on the “Donate a Round” on 
the website banner.   
      The EIFG reports the 2020 auction, delayed until July due 
to the pandemic, sold out of all 997 rounds of donated golf.   

Justification Brochure: 
Why to Participate in the GIS2021  

is Available! 
 

A downloadable two-page pdf is available to explain all the 
options available with your GIS2021 conference registration. 
This easy to read format explains the packages available and 
demonstrates the value whether registering yourself or your 
entire team.  This document is available for download on our 
website. Visit ppgcsa.org and click on the News tab. 
 

Dear Scholarship Committee: 
 
    Thank you so much for awarding me 
with the Peaks & Prairies GCSA 2020 Turf 
Scholarship. I can’t wait to finish my  
two-year certification from Rutgers and 
turn my love of golf into a lifelong career. I 
feel very fortunate to have members such 
as Jason Bush and Justin Bishop to give me 
guidance, as well as the association for 
offering support to the people who are pas-
sionate about the turfgrass industry.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Chris Cremer  
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“Peaks & Prairies GCSA is dedicated to furthering the education 
of our members for the betterment of golf and its environment.”
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